 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 1 October 2018 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair), Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr James Miall, Cllr Lynda Parker and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Cllr Phillip Kidney was also present.
145/18
Apologies: Cllr John Williams. 
146/18
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Parker declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (b). Cllr Hall declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 6 (a) and a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (b).

Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.

At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 

147/18
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 3 September 2018. Cllr Hall proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 3 September 2018 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hannon.  Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention.
148/18
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 3 September 2018. Cllr Hughes reported that he had met on site with the applicant of NP/18/0397/FUL (installation of agricultural access gate on to A4139 in Jameston) following MCC’s recommended refusal of the retrospective application at the August 2018 Full Council meeting. Cllr Hughes summarised the meeting and the points made by the applicant, including those about Welsh Water inspection covers blowing in the field and contaminating the land with sewerage. Cllr Marcia Kidney said she had also spoken to the applicant about these issues. Cllr Hughes thought MCC would have been sympathetic with the retrospective application if the applicant had explained the problems he was having and had submitted a planning application before carrying out the work. Cllr Marcia Kidney and Cllr Hall agreed although Cllr Parker said MCC had raised genuine issues of concern. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the application was going before the Development Management Committee later that month and he would be prepared to attend to explain that MCC may have agreed with application in principle if the correct procedure had been followed.

Clerk reported that PCNPA had confirmed that it was in contact with solicitors for preparation of prosecution papers in respect of the gypsy encampment on the Ridgeway.


Cllr Miall confirmed that, as far as he was concerned, the Himalayan Balsam was still in situ in Haylands Lane, Jameston.


Clerk confirmed that the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales (PSOW) had now concluded its investigation into a complaint made against Cllr Hughes and had found that there was no evidence that Cllr Hughes had failed to comply with the Code of Conduct. No further action. Cllr Hughes expressed some concern about the time it had taken to complete the investigation although Cllr Hannon said that the due process had to be followed by the PSOW. Members understood.

At this point, Clerk was asked to erase the tape recordings of all meetings that had been kept since February 2018.
149/18 To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Email from Peter and Jane Kidney about their concern on the condition of the North sports field, Manorbier and confirming that they would clear the mess up at their own expense and that no more bonfires would be held. County Cllr Kidney said that apologies had been given to Peter Kidney and that Peter Kidney had now allowed the November bonfire to take place again this year on North sports field. However the entrance gate would be locked before and after the event and material brought in would be vetted. Cllr Hall said he had also apologised to Peter Kidney and confirmed that the mess had now been cleared by Peter Kidney. Cllr Hall had the key to the gate and would get copies to certain authorised people only. The bonfire would be held on Monday 5 November 2018.
· Email from Dan Gibson, MoD, requesting contact details for the Remembrance Sunday parade in Manorbier. Clerk to be initial contact.

· Invitation from Sandy Bear Children’s Bereavement Charity to attend their official launch on 18 October 2018 at 3pm. Cllr Hughes agreed to attend on behalf of MCC.
· Email from Mrs J Davies about Casual Vacancies on MCC. Current process had closed but Full Council noted her interest. Clerk to respond accordingly (see item 154/18 below).
· Email from PCC about 3 surveys; Toilet Strategy, Tenby Pedestrianisation and Charges at Parc Gwyn Crematorium. Members asked that Cllr Hughes and Clerk complete on behalf of MCC although it was noted that individuals could also complete the surveys on line.
· Hywel Dda report on its 20 year plan for their new and existing hospitals.

· Letter from PCC about Environmental Enforcement from 10 September 2018 and introduction of uniformed Environmental Enforcement Officers. Cllr Hannon suggested that MCC write back to PCC welcoming the approach but hoped that adequate rubbish bins were made available and emptied. Clerk highlighted the Q&A document sent with the letter including elements on signs and bins.
· Letter from Royal Mail about scam mail. Cllr Hannon mentioned the marketing mail delivered by the Royal Mail itself.
Other correspondence for information was noted.

150/18
To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/18/0530/FUL – Replacement of agricultural shed with building for agricultural and farm diversification at Beavers Hill Farm, The Ridgeway, Manorbier SA70 8LQ. Members had no objections. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.
At this point (7.45pm), Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker left the room.

b) NP/18/0559/FUL – 14 affordable housing units, 2 open market houses and upgrading 85 tents and tourers to 85 static caravans with associated landscaping and roads. New pumping station at Buttyland Caravan Park, Station Road, Manorbier SA70 7SN. Members noted that the application now included plans for 2 open market houses as well as the 14 affordable housing units. Cllr Hughes read out MCC’s comments on the previous (withdrawn) application. Cllr Hannon suggested that if this application was approved the planning authority should impose a condition that the open market houses should only be developed and made available once the affordable housing had been built and occupied. Cllr Hannon wondered if there was a need locally for the 14 affordable homes. Cllr Hughes said he could not see anything in the planning documents about associated landscaping nor on the roads. Cllr Hannon said that MCC’s previous comments should stand and that time be given for local residents to respond to the recently received planning application. Members continued to discuss the application and the due process that follows, should MCC recommend refusal. After further due consideration, Cllr Clark proposed that MCC recommend refusal of this application for the reasons provided previously by MCC. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker returned to the room at this point (7.55pm).

c) Other Planning notices and correspondence, including on NP/18/0397/FUL, was noted by Full Council. Full Council agreed to not revisit its previous decision on NP/18/0397/FUL.
Cllr Hughes retains copies of those planning applications set out on the agenda at his house, should Members wished to see them, between publication of the agenda and Full Council meetings. 

151/18
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 August 2018 to 13 September 2018 and the Budget Monitoring Report and Income Statement for the period 1 April 2018 to 30 September 2018. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement to all Members at the start of the meeting. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £6,491.00p and transactions totalling £4,237.89p had cleared the account. Two cheques totalling £1,237.50p remained unpresented. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £32,848.11p following receipt of MCC’s 2nd Precept payment of £7,633.00p and Interest of £13.03p. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour. 

Full Council noted the Budget Monitoring Report and Income Statement without comment.

152/18
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following report;

· Kevin Shales had apologised for not being able to attend the meeting to talk about the ‘Enhancing Pembrokeshire’ grant. County Cllr Kidney highlighted the application process and manpower allocated to managing the process in PCC. Each grant application was required to demonstrate how a project would tackle the hardship created by too many second homes and a PCC panel would make decisions on those applications received. County Cllr Kidney said that the proposed Windy Ridge pathway project could highlight that it would help build morale in an area where there were many second homes. County Cllr Kidney offered to draft a grant application for the Windy Ridge project. Cllr Hughes mentioned the main access gate and road entrance in to Jameston Village Hall which was owned by PCC although Jameston Community Association (JCA) had Rights of Way over this strip of land. PCC had previously offered to sell the strip of access land to JCA but JCA could not afford to purchase at that time (cost: approx £5.5k). Currently, JCA make an annual lease payment (approx £200 pa) to PCC for this land. Members wondered if this could form the basis of an application for an Enhancing Pembrokeshire grant, as access to the village hall would be for members of the community. Cllr Hannon mentioned two other projects for possible applications; the Vehicle Actuated Speed Signs proposed for Manorbier and Jameston and the proposals for reducing single use plastics in Manorbier’s area. Cllr Hughes thought the speed signs an urgent need. County Cllr Kidney agreed to draw up some applications for this grant scheme.
· The issue of the near collapse of walls in Manorbier has been passed to PCC’s Streetcare team.

· New windows in St James’s Place, Jameston have been put in but there were snagging issues.

· Solicitors are working on paperwork for prosecution in respect of illegal development at the gypsy encampment on the Ridgeway.

· A Certificate of Lawfulness application prepared by Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park following recent enforcement action by PCNPA is to be considered in November 2018.

· The local PCSO will look to meet with Cllr Hughes within next 2 weeks following feedback from the local transport Police in Tenby about a VAS sign.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful update.

153/18

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car Parking at Manorbier Station – no update.
b) Beavers Hill Crossing – installation of road ramps – no update.
c) Repairs to various walls in MCC’s area – see item 152/18 above.
d) Installation of a vehicle actuated speed (VAS) sign in MCC’s area. See item 152/18 above. 
e) Installation of footpath – Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier – No further update but see item 152/18 above..  

f) Jameston Play Area – inspections update – Cllr Williams was not present so no update was available this month. 
g) North and South sports fields, Manorbier. See also item 149/18 above. Cllr Hall apologised to Full Council for the problems at North sports field and confirmed that this year’s bonfire would now go ahead. Cllr Hall said that he hoped the problems would not happen again.
h) Diversion of Public Footpath SP23/9, Park Farm – MCC’s comments had been acknowledged by PCNPA. Details on statutory consultation were now awaited. 
154/18
To consider applications received for MCC’s Casual Vacancies (Co-option). Cllr Hughes confirmed that one application had been received and this was read out. The applicant was George Hislop. Cllr Hannon proposed that George Hislop be Co-opted on to MCC as a Councillor for Manorbier Ward. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk said that this now left 1 Councillor vacancy for Manorbier Ward and 1 Councillor vacancy for Jameston and Lydstep Ward. Members noted the interest shown by a local resident (see item 149/18 above). Full Council agreed to undertake a further Casual Vacancy (Co-option) process in early 2019.
155/18

To receive an update on MCC’s Annual Audit return for 2017/18. Clerk confirmed that the Auditor General for Wales and Grant Thornton LLP had issued MCC with an unqualified audit report for 2017/18 but had commented that MCC should look to reduce its reserves in future years, if necessary. Members discussed possible ways of reducing some of its reserves but Cllr Hughes highlighted historical problems when MCC had no reserves and possible delegation of responsibilities in future from PCC to MCC. Clerk said the cost of the external audit would be £222.75p. An invoice would follow in due course from Grant Thornton LLP. Next year’s external audit would focus on Standing Orders and their delegation to committees. Clerk had posted the Notice of Conclusion of Audit on the community notice boards and on the website. Cllr Hughes thanked the Clerk for his work on the annual audit. 
156/18
To consider and approve MCC’s Privacy Statement under the General Data Protection Regulation 2018 (GDPR). Members had no comments on the draft. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC’s Privacy Statement under the GDPR be approved. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
157/18
To consider councillor training opportunities provided by One Voice Wales (OVW). Clerk highlighted the training modules being provided by OVW over the next month or so. Cost of attendance was £40 per councillor. 
158/18
To consider an update on installation of the De Barri Coat of Arms on signage in MCC’s area. Cllr Marcia Kidney confirmed she had visited Picton Castle and had discovered that there were various versions of the Coat of Arms. She had been unable to ascertain the correct Coat of Arms that should potentially be used on signage. Cllr Hall said that he might be able to see Gerald Codd, who had originally proposed use of the Coat of Arms on signage, shortly and would ask him. For the time being, Members agreed no further action.
159/18
To discuss the latest draft of the PCC/Community and Town Councils Charter. Members had been given copies of the draft previously and had no comments to make on the draft.
160/18
To receive an update from Cllr Hall on ways of reducing use of plastic within MCC’s area. Cllr Hall reported that he had received little feedback recently but the initiative was likely to grow to national level. Cllr Hall still hoped that ex-Manorbier resident, Paul Cowper, would still look to get involved locally.
161/18
To consider and agree the purchase of 3 Christmas Trees for 2018 for MCC’s area. Cllr Hughes said he would speak with Four Seasons again and arrange delivery in due course. Cost unknown at this stage but could go slightly over the £250 precept budget allocation for this heading. Nonetheless, Cllr Long proposed that MCC agree to purchase 3 Christmas Trees for MCC’s area. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes said that this spend excluded a tree for Lydstep, as previously no request had been received or suitable location had been suggested for this area. Cllr Hall said he would speak to a Lydstep resident for views.
162/18
To consider and agree arrangements for MCC’s Christmas Meal 2018. Cllr Marcia Kidney had identified some locations and read out date options. After due consideration, Members agreed to hold the meal at The Old King Arms Hotel, Pembroke, on 14 December 2018. Choice of menus to be brought back to Cllr Marcia Kidney. Clerk and his wife were invited as guests.
163/18
To approve the following outstanding invoice for payment;

a) I P Morris – office costs (A4 paper) - 


   
£  9.99
Cllr Miall proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
164/18
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes said he had received a complaint about vehicles parked at the entrance to Cobb Lane, Jameston. Agricultural vehicles were finding it difficult to get through. County Cllr Kidney agreed to report the matter.

Cllr Hughes asked Full Council if it was content to move November’s MCC meeting to Monday 12 November 2018 at 7pm in order not to clash with the Bonfire Night at North sports field, Manorbier. Members content.


Cllr Hall asked if MCC would be prepared to fund the insurance costs of the 2018 bonfire event in Manorbier. Manorbier United FC was not involved in arrangements. A bank account would therefore need to be set up to handle the financial arrangements and donations in the name of ‘Manorbier Community Bonfire Association’. Cllr Long proposed that MCC meet the insurance costs of the bonfire event in 2018. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention (Cllr Hall).


Cllr Hannon asked if MCC could write to Castle Mead Hotel and Manorbier Castle to ask if they could put notices in the community notice board and write to local residents with details of when loud fireworks were due to be set off at these locations. This would give local residents adequate warning to ensure pets were kept safely indoors. Members asked the Clerk to action.

Cllr Clark asked about progress with the provision of a defibrillator in Jameston. Cllr Marcia Kidney said that she had delivered MCC’s cheque to Tony Wall at Tenby and Saundersfoot First Responders and matters were progressing.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.52pm.
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